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City Council Meeting

September 15, 2009

7:00 p.m.

Mayor Smith welcomed everyone to the meeting and turned the time over to Judy Bridges who invited everyone to join her in the pledge of allegiance. Mayor Smith then turned the time over to Robin Dunn who gave the prayer.

Judy Bridges, Deputy City Clerk/Utility Billing Clerk, performed roll call. Those present were: Mayor Smith, Councilman Marriott, Councilman Simonson, Councilwoman Poole and Councilman Day. Those absent: Councilman Blackburn and Councilman Maloney (both excused).
Mayor Smith stated that items 4, 5 and 7 were being removed from the agenda this evening.

National Baby Wearing-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was the national baby wearing and turned the time over to a representative for their presentation.

Natalie Martin distributed some updated pamphlets to the council for their review as she gave her presentation. Mrs. Martin explained this brochure gave the details for the National Baby Wearing Conference that will be held in Rigby in 2010. Mrs. Martin stated she was present this evening to give an update since their last appearance before the council. Mrs. Martin explained there had been $15,000 in donations from carriers, photography, time and also cash. Mrs. Martin stated they had a website available that kept people up-to-date on their activities. Mrs. Martin also explained they had met with the county commissioners and were able to get pictures of each of them wearing a baby carrier. Mrs. Martin stated the response for support has been phenomenal. Mrs. Martin expressed a desire to have the city council participate in a picture as well and after some thought it was decided to meet early for the next council meeting and have a picture taken. Councilman Day and Councilwoman Poole expressed their willingness to participate. Mrs. Martin asked the council for the opportunity to work with Paula Sessions to update the city’s website and Mayor Smith stated that Mrs. Sessions was doing a lot of work updating it now. Mrs. Martin then asked if there was a way to put a link to their website on the city’s website and Mayor Smith asked Mrs. Sessions if that was possible and Mrs. Sessions indicated that it was and so Mrs. Martin stated she would bring the information to Mrs. Sessions in the next few days. 
Sewer Study Grant-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda is the sewer study grant and turned the time over to a representative from Keller Associates for the presentation. 

Mike Jaglowski stated he wanted to give an update of where things have been and how this Collections Facility Planning Grant would benefit the city. Mr. Jaglowski stated that back in 2006 Keller Associates had completed a study of the city that identified issues within the city but primarily the dilapidated state of the collection system. Mr. Jaglowski stated that due to budget constraints and discharge permit issues for the treatment plant it was determined to concentrate more on the discharge permit. Mr. Jaglowski explained the collection system is what collects the municipal waste from the residential, commercial and industrial buildings in town and gravity flows it to a central line within the city and then a mechanical lift station pumps it to the mechanical plant. Mr. Jaglowski stated this lift station was purposely built to accommodate about 3 million gallons per day so it could handle the infiltration during the end of summer. Mr. Jaglowski stated they had put a camera through approximately 18,000 feet of collection lines and found the majority of them to be in a dilapidated state. Mr. Jaglowski stated one road of concern is 3rd West because not only is it a main road but also the main line that takes sewage into the lift station. Mr. Jaglowski explained some of the discussions that had taken place regarding the designs of some of the lines. Mr. Jaglowski stated they were contacted by Willie Teuscher from DEQ regarding pausing on the design and applying for this grant which could be spent putting cameras in some lines and to come up with a plan to replace lines within the next five (5) to ten (10) years. Mr. Jaglowski explained that back in February there had been a lot of work and focus on the promise of stimulus money. Mr. Jaglowski explained that although this money has come and gone there was a chance that upon completion of this study phase the city may qualify for some of the additional money. Mr. Jaglowski explained there was funding available from DEQ, the Department of Commerce and USDA. Mr. Jaglowski stated they had filled out all the applications and found the city was ranked number two (2). Mr. Jaglowski stated he was present this evening to ask the council to authorize a resolution to move forward with this study grant. Mr. Jaglowski explained the resolution they were asking the council pass this evening. Mr. Jaglowski explained the city could gain a better knowledge of the system as well as a step-by-step plan for improving the system with this study and more importantly to qualify for additional grants, low-interest loans and other funding. Robin Dunn, City Attorney, stated he wasn’t sure there was funding set aside for this and asked Mr. Jaglowski if he knew of any line item. Mr. Jaglowski stated he was unsure of the budget as they had never asked for the budget but it was his understanding this portion would come out of Jim Andersen’s sewer collection system restoration portion of the budget. Mr. Dunn stated that without Mr. Andersen present to confirm that information there was no way of knowing. Mr. Dunn asked Mike McCowin, Building Official/Public Works Director, if he knew of any line item and Mr. McCowin stated the only line items he was aware of were for the normal maintenance and repairs and also the typical line repairs. Councilman Day asked Mr. McCowin if there was anything in engineering as sometimes it was placed there and again Mr. McCowin stated it only contained the normal expenditures. Mr. Dunn asked Mr. Jaglowski how much money they were talking about and Mr. Jaglowski explained the city’s portion would be $37,500 with a matching $37,500 from DEQ. Nick Charles of Keller and Associates interjected and explained this was a grant in which DEQ participated up to 50%. Mr. Dunn stated that currently they were unaware of the availability of funds and therefore would need to check and offer an answer at a later time. Councilman Simonson asked if this was another study to study the city sewer system and explain what is wrong and Mr. Jaglowski stated that was correct. Mr. Jaglowski stated the study done in 2006 focused primarily on the treatment plant and because there wasn’t the money to complete the study at that time they backed off with the understanding this would be readdressed at a later date. Councilwoman Poole asked if there were extra funds when the study was began in 2006 with the cameras. Mr. Jaglowski stated that in 2006 they put the collection lines into one of three categories which were really bad lines, ok lines and good lines and explained they would now like to study more of the system and come up with a plan to fix the areas that need fixed. Mr. Jaglowski explained that it was DEQ who had suggested doing this study rather than just what was in the budget each year. Councilwoman Poole asked if this meant they needed an entire picture or package of the system and Mr. Jaglowski stated there needed to be a larger amount of the system video inspected to put this plan together. Councilman Day asked about the expenditures for designs on some of the city streets that need repaired and asked Mr. Jaglowski stated they have stopped the design process on these streets back in March when DEQ approached them about this study in order to get more money in the future. Mr. Charles explained the design process for Claremore Drive is still underway because that’s being driven by ITD due to their project on Highway 48. Councilman Day stated the city has already expended $17,600 on the road designs and now the city is being asked to back up on that but to spend $37,000 more on a priority level plan and Mr. Jaglowski stated that was correct and stated it was at the prompting of DEQ. Councilman Day stated his next question would be over the $17,000 already spent in design and asked what part of that could be picked up and used later on and Mr. Jaglowski stated that all of it could. Councilman Day asked if this design could be used later then why did the city need to have this study done and Mr. Jaglowski stated it was suspected there are more lines in the city in this dilapidated stage. Mr. Jaglowski gave a brief explanation of some of the conversations he had with Jim Andersen, Water Supervisor, regarding the subwater going into this lift station. Mr. Jaglowski explained that one option they had looked at was splitting the city in half and installing another lift station so the one on 3rd West would not be so over worked. Mr. Jaglowski stated this new study would also be able to address that issue. Councilman Marriott asked if that would mean installing another line out to the treatment plant and Mr. Jaglowski stated that was correct. Mr. Jaglowski went on to explain that because of where the city’s new development is going on the east side of Annis Highway there is a need to install a lift station and new line going directly down the Annis Highway. Mr. Jaglowski stated that without this study they would be unable to know for certain. Mr. Jaglowski explained how growth areas affected the need for lift stations and explained the developer’s responsibilities. Councilman Simonson stated he wished this information had been brought before them prior to the budget being completed so there could have been a line item for it and money budgeted accordingly. Councilman Simonson stated there were more lines in the city that needed to be repaired than they could handle now according to a partial study and stated they were now being asked to put $37,000 into another study rather than just putting that money into fixing some of these lines. Councilman Simonson stated he understood there needed to be a comprehensive study at some point but explained they thought that was what was being done with this other study being done. Mr. Jaglowski stated he understood where the council was coming from and expressed his appreciation for that but stated DEQ felt this was a better approach to follow so that possibly the city would qualify for more money at a later time. Councilman Day stated there has been 18,000 feet video inspected and asked how much more they were planning to inspect and Mr. Jaglowski stated they were proposing to inspect about 25,000 more which will comprise of the main trunk lines. Councilman Day asked how much of the study done awhile ago concerning the sewer lagoons could be used and Mr. Jaglowski stated all of it. Mr. Jaglowski stated he had referenced a meeting held in January of this year regarding some of the video and that began this study when they used pieces and parts to indicate the lines in need of fixing. Mr. Dunn interjected saying he felt the problem comes from the fact the city doesn’t have the money and this amount was not budgeted. 
Ted Hendricks, of the Development Company, interjected and asked if the Mayor would allow him to give some background information. Mayor Smith conceded and Mr. Jaglowski yielded the floor to Mr. Hendricks. Mr. Hendricks stated he had been involved with Keller Associates when they did the other study and there had been several changes in direction. Mr. Hendricks stated when the original study had been given it was to study Rigby’s wastewater treatment collection system and then the concept came up into looking into the full regional system and so the study was changed. Mr. Hendricks stated when they changed direction on the study they went out and amended the grants and obtained additional monies. Mr. Hendricks stated that shortly after that the city was getting pressure from the EPA regarding the treatment plant and that became a priority and everyone backed off the regulatory studies. Mr. Hendricks stated that both the EPA and DEQ wanted to take a look at the benefits of regionalization because they felt that was a very good way to go. Mr. Hendricks stated the collection system was put on the back burner just a little at this point when it was determined that regionalization just wouldn’t work for the communities. Mr. Hendricks stated then they came back to look at Rigby again and the study was not abandoned because they found the collection system in Rigby is very deteriorated. Mr. Hendricks stated DEQ was very aware of the collection study and once the treatment plant was completed they wondered how the city would come up with a comprehensive study to help the city set goals and obtain monies. Mr. Hendricks explained he felt this was DEQs goal when they wanted to initiate a plan and Mr. Hendricks stated that funding agencies like having plans in place so they know where things are going. Mr. Hendricks stated the study would also be able to show funding alternatives and setting priority levels. Mr. Hendricks explained the water flow in Rigby is substantially higher than in other communities and that is because of the infiltration due to poor and dilapidated pipes in the collection system. Mr. Hendricks stated he felt it was important to have a long term plan rather than just fixing one problem at a time because there are just too many and it will take a long time. Mr. Hendricks explained there is more money available now but there is a cost to it and stated that even includes the stimulus money. Mr. Hendricks stated that if the city could not afford to do the study there was no way the city could afford to do any of the improvements. Mr. Hendricks explained the reason the treatment plant took precedence is because DEQ will fine a city on their treatment but doesn’t on the collections. Mr. Hendricks stated he would like to take a moment and introduce a new employee and introduced the gentleman as Rick Miller and explained he specializes in water and wastewater projects. Councilman Day asked if this was going to be tabled until the next meeting so they could check for a line item and Mayor Smith stated he didn’t see how they could make a decision this evening. Mr. Jaglowski asked if there was any information they could provide the council and Mayor Smith stated it’s a matter of budget and needed time to check for money. 
Other Council Business-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was other council business and turned the time over to the council for anything they wished to disclose or discuss. 

Mr. Dunn explained that other council business was merely something to discuss and was not open for things to be voted on as they are not on the regular agenda. Mr. Dunn explained this was information only and was not open for decision. 
Councilman Day referred to the subdivision west of Pioneer Park and asked if there had been any communication from their engineering firm and Mr. McCowin stated he has been speaking with Schiess and Associates. Mr. McCowin gave a brief explanation on the conversation regarding the repair/replacement of some concrete. Mr. McCowin explained that Mr. Jaglowski came up and performed a walk-thru and has agreed to put together a punch-list of the items that need to be completed. Councilman Day stated he was concerned because they were running out of construction time and Mr. McCowin stated they were aware of that and explained that he had talked to them and Schiess was supportive and didn’t want problems like last year. 
Councilman Day stated other concern was there needed to be two more people assigned to the Planning and Zoning Commission. Councilman Day explained that Wade Hirschi had recently resigned. Councilman Day stated the ordinance indicated someone had to live in Rigby or the area of impact two years prior to appointment. Councilman Day asked if the ordinance was a worthwhile restriction and Mr. Dunn stated he felt it was important to have a citizen on the commission. Councilman Day stated he had been given names of people that would be willing to serve but they had only been in the city for a year and so they’re not qualified based on the ordinance. Councilman Marriott stated if there wasn’t anyone available within the city there could be one person from the impact area. Councilman Day asked what the basis of the two year and Mr. Dunn explained this was to give the person time to become acquainted with the city and have an idea of what happens. Councilman Day asked Mr. Dunn if would recommend changing it or leaving it alone and Mr. Dunn stated that is more of a discretionary call with the council and said he didn’t have an opinion. Councilman Day asked if this could be talked about at the next meeting and Mr. Dunn suggested having it placed on the agenda as a regular item so a decision could be made. 
Mike McCowin, Building Official/Public Works Director, stated that Jeff Avery had come to him and asked that he be allowed to address the council over the concerns at Elite Townhomes. Mr. McCowin asked if this was acceptable and Mr. Dunn stated that it had to be explanation only and not to ask the council for a decision. Mr. Avery accepted the terms. 

Mr. Avery stated he just wanted to let the council know the current status of Elite Townhomes. Mr. Avery stated the seal coating had been completed and the lights have been installed. Mr. Avery stated they were currently waiting for the city to get power to the poles. Mr. Avery stated the signs are here, the poles are here, holes are dug and they are waiting for the concrete which will be poured tomorrow. Mr. Avery stated they were working on the punch-list items as presented to him. Mr. Dunn stated the council had asked him to direct letters to the tenants of that building advising them of ten (10) day eviction notice and explained that he had done so. Mr. Dunn stated this procedure was started because there is no Certificate of Occupancy on the building. Mr. Avery stated there had been an agreement regarding this and is fully aware of that and takes full responsibility for the problems. Mr. Avery gave a brief explanation of some of the circumstances that have brought them to this point. Councilman Day stated that he could understand Mr. Avery’s frustration and asked that Mr. Avery please understand the city’s frustration as well. Councilman Day explained some of the things that should have taken place and how the council wants to protect the taxpayers from the burden of these subdivisions. There was a brief discussion regarding timelines and the failure to meet those. Mr. McCowin stated he agreed with the council that people needed to be held accountable for their subdivisions and stated the ultimate goal was to get this subdivision completed. Mr. McCowin stated that if the concrete was in the next morning as scheduled then that goal would be met. Mr. McCowin stated he didn’t want to see anyone kicked out. Mr. McCowin explained some of the things that were taking place surrounding the development. Mayor Smith stated it was not the intentions of the city to put innocent people in the middle and apologize for any inconvenience regardless of who is at fault. Mayor Smith stated that he agreed with Mr. McCowin’s recommendation. Councilman Simonson stated this was a live and learn type thing and we don’t grant anything until everything is done. Councilman Simonson stated no certificate of occupancy should have been issued until everything was complete and accepted. Mr. McCowin stated there are measures in place in the code as well as the surety bond. Mr. McCowin stated the surety bond should never be taken out in developments. Mayor Smith stated he would suggest that Mr. McCowin get with him tomorrow afternoon and Mr. Avery stay in touch regarding the improvements and work happening in the development. Mayor Smith reiterated the city does not want to kick anyone out of their homes. Mayor Smith stated he felt the city needed to keep very close tabs on this development, see it through completion and do whatever legal steps necessary to reinstate the certificate of occupancy. Mr. Dunn stated the problem for the tenants is they want to know what to do as their ten (10) days are almost up and it appears everything will be done but there are no guarantees. Mayor Smith stated he couldn’t give them much more information than that because it all rests on what Mr. Avery does. There was a brief discussion regarding granting an additional ten (10) days. An unidentified resident of the apartments raised concerns over only being given ten (10) days to move out and expressed his concern over how the city felt towards them as residents. Councilman Day stated that he was concerned regarding the mistakes made regarding full build out and completion of developments. Councilman Day apologized to the tenants of the apartments for sending those letters and putting their lives in turmoil. 
Approval of Bills-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was the approval of bills and asked if there were any questions or concerns. 
Judy Bridges, Deputy City Clerk/Utility Billing Clerk, referred to the bills and stated there were some highlighted portions and explained these were new additions to the report. Mrs. Bridges explained there were terminated items such as cancelled schooling and lodging. Councilman Simonson moved to approve payment of the bills. Councilwoman Poole seconded. Councilman Marriott stated there had been a good question brought up regarding the inspection of sewer lines and asked if this would carry this over into the new study and not have to be done again. Councilman Day stated that under Hailey Creek and Rigby Professional Plaza there were expenses of $3,205 and wanted to make sure these were reimbursed. All were in favor.
Approval of Minutes-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was the approval of minutes and asked if there were any changes or corrections. 
Councilman Marriott stated there was a typo on page one where it says Mt. and it should really be Mr. Hendricks. Councilwoman Poole referred to page 4 and asked whether it should say auditor in the sentence that says the city clerk has been working with the clerk. Councilman Day moved to accept the minutes as amended. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 

Public Comment-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was public comment and turned the time over to the audience. 

Todd Cordell, 663 Blaine, stated he has lived here for the past eleven (11) years and was curious to know whether this sewer study was an independent study or was the city paying Kirby to see if they needed a new vacuum cleaner. Mayor Smith stated he would refer that question to Mr. McCowin. Mr. McCowin stated this type of situation in the past and the city is making adjustments to get more people in the playing field. Mr. Cordell asked if the city could consider having the study done but then have the work done independently and Mr. McCowin explained the city was already starting to do that. Mr. McCowin explained some of the things the city had already taken care of and how that had saved the city a lot of money and some different options available for the city. Mr. Cordell stated he wanted to commend the council for working hard to make sure the contractors did not come in, stir up a mess and then leave the taxpayers to pay for it. Mr. Cordell stated that one of his concerns was an unfinished street over by Blaine and problems with the water pressure and broken lines. Mr. McCowin explained what had happened with the broken line and that it was still the responsibility of the developer to get fixed. Mr. McCowin stated the city had no part in any of it except the broken line and explained all the construction going on over there was re-dos and is moving in the positive direction. 

Mayor Smith asked if there was any further public comment. No further public comment was given. 

Executive Session Pursuant to Idaho Code 67-2345 Subsection 1b-Personnel-

Mayor Smith stated the next item on the agenda was executive session and asked for a motion.

Councilman Simonson moved to recess the council meeting and enter into executive session pursuant to Idaho Code 67-2345 subsection 1-b for personnel. Councilman Marriott seconded. All were in favor. Regular council meeting was recessed and executive session began at 8:35 p.m.

Mayor Smith reconvened regular council meeting at 8:47 p.m. and explained to the audience there had been a resignation of Jeanne Kerbs, City Clerk/Treasurer, and asked the council what they wished to do. Councilman Day moved to appoint Dave Swager as the interim City Clerk/Treasurer until this position could be filled. Councilwoman Poole seconded. All were in favor. 

Councilman Simonson moved to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Day seconded. All were in favor. The meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
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